

In Loving Memory Of
Lois Jean (Wilson) Both


We will now have Dr. Fred Veenstra, an Elder from this Church and a good friend to Pete & Eleanor and the family, who is going to share a few words as well.  

Good Morning!  I am honoured to be asked by the Both family to tell you a little bit of my remembrance about Lois and her work.  First, a few words about how we met Lois.  Pete and Eleanor have been involved with Hazel and myself from our first day in Owen Sound in 1985.  Eleanor actually sold us our home when she was a realtor.   And then in the interaction, I convinced her to become my office manager.  When I needed something fixed, Pete was the man to do it and still is.  So naturally we met the Both boys and if I remember it right, one of my first memories of Doug was re-staining the deck of our home one night and the splotches are still on the carpet to show the trick.

Through the Both’s, we met Lois.  We watched with great interest as their courtship progressed.  We were pleased to be involved at Doug and Lois’ wedding in August 1992.  The couple planned to be married at the little Wayside Chapel near Shallow Lake, but the weather was rather unpromising, so the event moved indoors to this church.  My wife played the piano and our son Ryan played the violin.  At the reception I was asked to play the “Yellow Rose of Texas” on the guitar.  I am not sure what that had to do with the wedding, but it was a wonderful song.  That’s probably why I remember it!

Lois was still quite short, still is, at least compared to me, so maybe that’s why she had an urge to fly above it all.  As a student, she was a member of the Air Cadets and took the opportunity to take ground school and flight lessons.  She achieved her glider pilot license at the Hanover Airport and while in North Bay successfully obtained her Fixed Wing License sponsored through the Air Cadets.   If you go to the Fellowship Hall, you can see this event commemorated by her badges and the story there.  I read it this morning and I was quite taken by it.  

After school here, she still wanted to be involved in avionics and aircraft.  So, she attended college and apprenticeship at North Bay where she succeeded in receiving her diploma in maintenance of aircraft airframe structural repair.  A work opportunity took Lois out west to a job as an Aircraft Structures Technician in Kelowna, located in the Okanagan Valley of British Columbia.  Doug remained in North Bay for a few months to prepare for that move.  Doug and Lois moved to Kelowna in 2000, so Lois could use the training she had in repairing aircraft structures, particularly composite wings at a company called Kelowna Flightcraft.  Likely, if you have received an airfreight parcel recently through Purolator, Lois may have been involved in the maintenance of that very plane.

Then September 11th, 2001 happened!  The volume of air travel decimated and Lois was downsized.  Both Doug and Lois really liked Kelowna.  Doug was busy doing I T work, so they stayed and Lois did a variety of jobs in the meantime, hoping that the aircraft business would recover.  The summer of 2003 was the “summer of the great fire” in the Okanagan and twice in 2 weeks Doug, Lois and their Dalmatian dog “Purdy” were evacuated.  At that point, they decided enough was enough and they moved “on faith” to Edmonton, Alberta trusting work would find them.  Doug continued working as a house call computer technician and continues to do that today.  He doesn’t come to Owen Sound though.  Lois did a variety of jobs in the area until the job that she had always hoped for became available - repair of aircraft structure and particularly wings.  

Edmonton hosts a large service unit for NATO planes and much of the repair work for planes from around the world is done there.  Lois was able to work in her chosen field with the big Hercules aircraft from Turkey, until last Friday evening.  Returning home from work that night, March 10th, she was killed instantly in a head on collision on Highway 19, three minutes from home.

Some of you may know that I too have a pilot’s license.  I very much appreciate the work and the discipline that it takes to achieve the pilot’s license and I share that with Lois.  I also have great admiration and respect for the aircraft technicians who maintain and repair structures.   Anyone here who fly’s or has taken a flight recently is demonstrating a complete faith in the technician who serviced that plane.  Lois had accomplished the skills and discipline to do that work.

I am reminded of a story when I was taking my pilot’s license.  You end up talking to your instructor about what you do and how you accomplish it.  He said, “Was medical school difficult”?  I said, “Yes it was rather difficult”, but I figured if I learned 80% on the exam, then I could manage to learn the rest of it, as I had to learn it.  I thought that was pretty good!  At the next landing, he asked me to stop the plane and he got out.  He said, “Have a good flight”.  I said, “But wait a minute, I can’t fly without you sitting beside me”!  And he said, “I am not flying with you if you only make 80% of your landings”.  So sometimes first class honours isn’t good enough.  It just doesn’t cut it.   Lois was one of those people, but despite her learning difficulties, she really strived to become first class in whatever she did.

Doug, we grieve with you today in your profound loss of your wife, our friend and in the hopes and dreams that you cherished as a couple.  You can only rely on God, He knows better than we do.   Thank you very much.

